COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

TUESDAY 

  MARCH 10, 2015

CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION
Public Hearing Land Use Planning

· Request for Variance Baker School District 5J/Haines Elementary School
· Public Testimony 
Regular Council Meeting

Planning Commission Report
Public Comments

Mayor Report
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of February 10, 2015 Council meeting 
· March accounts payable
· Resources and obligations report - February

City Recorder/Public Works

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Review Draft Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way Within the City Limits of Haines
· OLCC License Haines Sell-Rite, Inc. 
Old Business
· Haines Water Compliance Project
New Business

Council/Committee Reports
The  City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442. Interpreter services will be provided to you at no charge if you need assistance. Please contact the City Hall to arrange for these services. The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

PUBLIC HEARING MEETING MINUTES
MARCH 10, 2015
 CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the March 10, 2015 Public Hearing at 6:05 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Connie Pound Lewis, Don Adcock, Katie Jones-Bedolla and Lisa Whited. John Shurtleff arrived at 6:15. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel.
Citizens present: Sandy Wood, Martin Neske, Carol Hoover, Jerry Schaefer, Brian Pound and Chris Peppers. Planning Commission Chair Richard Howe, County Commission Chair Bill Harvey and Laurie Harvey were also present.
County Commission Chair Bill Harvey said the prayer.


Request for Variance Baker School District 5J/Haines Elementary School 
Mayor Brown explained to the Council that Baker School District 5J made a request for a variance at the Haines Elementary School to place a modular building that will be used for classrooms three (3) feet from the north property boundary to allow for the required setbacks between buildings. The normal setback in this zone is ten (10) feet from the side property boundary.

Public Testimony

Property owner Martin Neske provided testimony concerning the request for the variance. Martin stated that placing a modular building three feet from the north property boundary would obstruct the view of the traffic on Third Street from the driveway on his property to the east. He feels that it is starting to look like a "trailer park" and he would rather see the district build onto the School rather than placing the modular buildings. Martin also stating that there will be hidden areas between the building that will be hard for Neighborhood Watch to patrol. As a member of the Haines Fire Department he also feels that it will make the access for fire fighting more difficult with the multiple building to maneuver.
Planning Commission Chair Richard Howe commented that to build onto the School it would be more costly and time consuming. Richard also questioned the statement by the building inspector that the code required 20 feet between the buildings and if that was a State code or a Baker City code, Baker City code would not apply to Haines.
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that when the School District placed the first modular building the entire site map, which included the second modular building, was approved by the building inspector, which showed a 12 foot set back between buildings. But when the School District tried to obtain the permit for the second modular the building inspector said that there had to be a 20 foot set back between the buildings.

Council discussion followed.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to approve the variance. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. Councilors Adcock, Jones-Bedolla, Pound-Lewis and Whited voted no until more information could be obtained.
The council agreed to postpone making the final decision until a meeting can be scheduled with the building inspector and a representative from the School District.
Mayor Brown closed the Public Hearing at 6:30 pm.

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
March 10, 2015

Convened: 6:30 PM
Agenda Item No. 1 - Planning Commission Report

Alley Vacation
Council was provided with a copy of a request from John Shurtleff to vacate an alley that dead ends on his property on Second Street.
Planning Commission Chair Richard Howe addressed the Council explaining that John Shurtleff had made a request to vacate an alley. Richard read the Planning Commissions recommendations to deny the request. Copies of the request and the recommendations are herein attached and part of the record. 
Council discussion followed.

Councilor Adcock made a motion to deny the Shurtleff request to vacate the alley. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 2 - Public Comments
There were no public comments.

Agenda Item No. 3 - Mayor Brown's Report
Mayor Brown addressed the Council stating that the City has had an overwhelming amount of business to take care of recently. He attended the County Commission meeting the prior week and had addressed the Commission concerning future timber sales within the County. Mayor Brown had recently had a meeting with an individual that is interested in locating a mill in Haines to produce railroad ties. The mill could provide four to six jobs.
County Commission Chair Bill Harvey stated that the Commission has been discussing timber sales with the Forest Service concerning tailoring their sales for smaller company's. The process has already begun with the County and Economic Development as well, they are trying to find areas to locate small mills in Unity, Haines and Halfway. The Economic Development Council is available to put together small commercial loans or help to access some sort of funds for company's. 
Mayor Brown commented that he had been approached by David Gagnon who does masonry work. David stated that he was applying for historic grants to refurbish the store. 
Mayor Brown stated that David had also requested a meeting with an associate of his who is an investor that is interested in purchasing the odd fellows building across the street from City Hall. The investor indicated that he was interested in putting a marijuana dispensary in the building. The gentlemen indicated that they might attend the April Council meeting.
Citizen Carol Hoover asked if the City could stop marijuana dispensary's from being located within the City.

Mayor Brown stated that ultimately it should be a Council decision.   
Councilor Shurtleff stated that he thought that the City would have had to pass an ordinance before the law went into effect to prevent the dispensaries from establishing. 
County Commissioner Bill Harvey commented that Baker City is working on an ordinance at this time that states that all local, state and federal laws for businesses have to be obeyed and it is still illegal federally. Bill stated that there are 82 suppliers of medical marijuana in Baker County. Bill thought the deadline to pass an ordinance is in May so there is still time if Haines wants to adopt it own ordinance.
Discussion followed including the probability of the OLCC regulating marijuana dispensary's. And the possibility of the City receiving a tax on the net sales. Island City requires a 31% tax on the net sales.
Agenda Item No. 4 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 - City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Community Income Survey Methodology
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Community Income Survey Methodology was submitted to Becky Baxter at the IFA over a month ago. The City needs to be able to move forward with the survey to determine if the City is eligible to apply for a CDBG grant. The deadline to submit an application for a grant is December 31, 2015. 
Valerie stated that dealing with the IFA has been a struggle. Ed Tabor from the IFA emailed an application for a grant to complete the survey. The City cannot apply for a grant for the survey until the methodology is approved in order to calculate the cost to conduct the survey. The grant would reimburse 50% of the cost to conduct the survey up to $5,000. The IFA cannot seem to produce a guideline of what expenses can be reimbursed, but it was stated that Valerie's wages or volunteers assumed wages could not be counted as part of the match.

Guideline for Water Disconnect
Councilor O'Grady's had inquired at last months meeting if the City had an ordinance that stated the guidelines for water disconnect for non-payment. The water ordinance that was adopted in 1916 states to disconnect after 10 days past due. The sewer ordinance states 45 days before disconnect, which is what the City has been doing. In 2011 the City passed a resolution establishing how and when a late fee would be assessed, but it did not address the amount of time before disconnect. Valerie stated that a policy or resolution should be adopted to include the amount of time before disconnect.

Discussion followed.

The Council agreed to continue with the way it has been done in the past and a resolution can be approved at the April meeting.

Government Ethics Commission
The Government Ethics Commission Statement of Economic Interest has not been sent out at this time but should be received by the Council within the next couple of weeks.

Government Ethics Training 
Reminder that the Government Ethics training will be held in North Powder March 30th at 6:00 pm at the school.

Planning Commission Training
Planning Commission Chair Richard Howe had requested to attend a training for planners in Baker City in April.  The tickets have been purchased for the six people that will be attending.

Budget Committee

The Budget Committee is still in need of volunteers. The Budget Committee consists of six members plus all the Council members. 

Public Works

Gravel 
Public Works Josh Proebstel explained that the City did purchase the gravel from Baker County that had been discussed in a prior meeting. Fourteen belly dump truck loads have been applied to the streets and six loads stockpiled at the shop. The City paid the same amount of money for almost  600 tons of gravel as the City paid for 200 tons last year.
Josh is coordinating with ODOT to utilize their street sweeper to clean Front Street. The local boy scout troop has volunteered to help the City and they could possibly sweep up what the street sweeper cannot remove.

Doug Schneider has been helping with removing brush and limbs that are obstructing the alleys to make it more accessible for emergency vehicles.


Equipment Maintenance 
The service manuals for the backhoe and grader have been purchased. Josh stated that he did repair the four wheel drive on the backhoe, he had to bypass the wiring harness. While searching for the broken wire he also discovered a broken wire for the air conditioner which was also repaired.

Water 
Josh explained that the chlorine levels in the water fluctuate at times which has always been attributed to the chlorine pump. The engineer stated that different readings probably are a result of the difference in contact time of the chlorine when the water is being pump to the water tower or is going back from the tower into the distribution system.


Lift Station Pumps
MMW Pump Repair assisted Josh in pulling the lift station pumps out. The clearance was checked from the end plate to the impeller and was in spec for being operated for one year. All the tests showed that the pumps are operating properly, the coolant was also changed. 

Sewer Pump
It has also been determined that the pump at the sewer lagoons is not the right pump for the application and is not rated  for effluent water pumping, but rather for clear water pumping. The pump curves that Anderson Perry Engineering used were appropriate but the pump itself was not. 


Sewer Pivots
Adams Kerns and Perry Lowe will begin working on the pivot system March 11, 2015. They will be changing the end gun ring operation, changing out the pivot panels and will measure for the self cleaning intake screen.


Wastewater Certification Review Class
Josh requested to attend a wastewater certification review class scheduled for the end of April. He is planning to take the test for his certification in May and it would be beneficial to take the class right before taking the test. 

Councilor O'Grady made the motion for Josh to attend the wastewater certification review class. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Mayor Brown expressed his appreciation to the County with their help with the gravel.

Agenda Item No. 6 - Administrative Matters

Review Draft Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the 
Use of 
Undeveloped Street Rights of  Way within the City Limits of Haines
The Council was provided with a draft copy of Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way within the City Limits of Haines for their review. This was drafted by the Planning Commission and was reviewed by the City Attorney Dan Van Thiel.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained the process of adopting an ordinance to the Council and stated that at this time the Council could make any changes to the draft ordinance they wanted. This ordinance is very brief and leaves flexibility to allow for each individual party to request to utilize a right of way for their particular situation in a separate agreement.
Discussion followed.

The Council agreed to proceed with the adoption process of the ordinance

OLCC License Haines Sell Rite Store
Mayor Brown explained that the Haines Sell Rite Store has applied for an OLCC license and it does require the Councils approval.

Discussion followed.

Councilor Adcock made a motion to approve the Haines Sell-Rite off premises OLCC license to sell beer and wine. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 7 - Old Business

Haines Water Compliance Project
Mayor Brown explained that there was a Water Compliance Project Update meeting that day. Attending the meeting were Mayor Brown, Valerie Russell, Josh Proebstel, John Garlitz-JUB Engineers, Peggy Brown and Sara Haynes-Brown Consulting (grant administrators) and  Tawni Bean-IFA. The community income survey was discussed. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the City cannot move forward until the methodology is approved. The IFA is suppose to be available to help the City through the entire grant process and the community income survey, but it seems like they are making it more complicated. The IFA makes contradictive statements concerning the guidelines for the survey process. An example being, Becky Baxter stated on the phone that in the publicity about the survey it could not be stated that the survey had anything to do with receiving Community Development Block Grant (CDBG). But in the Community Income Survey Guidelines it gives as an example "it is fine to say that the community is applying for a State CDBG and that as part of the application, the community has to provide HUD and the State with a current estimate of the incomes of the residents." Since that incident Valerie will only communicate with the Becky Baxter by email, not on the phone.
Discussion followed.
Agenda Item No. 8 - New Business

County Commission Chair Bill Harvey
County Commission Chair Bill Harvey stated that due to Mitch Southwick resigning from his position as Baker County Sheriff, it is necessary to appoint an interim Sheriff for the remaining two years of his term. Lieutenant Travis Ash and Deputy John Hoops have both applied for the position. Public interviews with both applicants will take place March 11th at 9:30 am at the Baker County Court House. The commission will ask the applicants questions and then the public will be allowed to ask questions. The decision of who will be appointed as interim Sheriff will be announced March 18th. 
Agenda Item No. 9 - Council/Committee Reports


Councilor Adcock
Councilor Adcock questioned if Mayor Brown had been in contact with Anderson Perry Engineering concerning the sewer pump failure.

Mayor Brown stated that he had not had time to go through all the information that JUB had provided concerning the pump failure. After he has researched this information he said he would be in contact with Brett Moore from Anderson Perry Engineering.
There were no public comments.

Meeting adjourned at 8:16 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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